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Direct Communications Unit

  2 Marsham Street, London  SW1P 4DF

Switchboard 020 7035 4848    Fax: 020 7035 4745 Textphone: 020 7035 4742

E-mail: public.enquiries@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk   Website: www.homeoffice.gov.uk

wonkotsane@wonkosworld.co.uk

Mr Stuart Parr

Reference:  T11416/6

Date: 5 April 2006

Dear Mr Parr,

Thank you for your e-mail of 8 March to the Home Secretary about ID cards and police mergers.  Your e-mail has been passed to me in the Identity and Passport Service to respond.

You raise several different issues in your e-mail, which I will answer each in turn. I will firstly deal with your concerns on ID cards.

With regards to your comments on public support, research published in October 2005 by the Home Office (‘Identity Cards Trade Off Research: Final Report’) showed that 73% of citizens agreed with Government plans to introduce ID cards, with 42% agreeing strongly. 17% were opposed to the scheme and 10% were neutral. Similar research carried out into the views of foreign nationals and published in December 2005 showed similar levels of support. 69% of foreign nationals supported the proposals, 15% were opposed and 16% were neutral.

Furthermore, an ICM Survey in June 2005 (for NO2ID) when told that an ID card and passport would cost £93, showed 55% thought that it was a good idea.
With regards to enforcement, civil penalties were previously available for failure to register or to renew a card when the scheme is compulsory. It is likely that any new primary legislation brought forward to introduce compulsion may well reinstate these civil penalties, for the reasons outlined below.
A civil penalty has various advantages. A civil penalty gives the scheme flexibility to deal with all types of cases and the Secretary of State will have discretion about whether or not to enforce it. It also ensures that there are no “ID cards Martyrs” going through the criminal courts for failure to comply. Failure to pay is dealt with in the civil courts as a debt and cannot lead to imprisonment or a criminal record.  It also allows the police to get on with their work rather than policing the Identity cards scheme. The civil penalty provided for in the Act is intended as an encouragement to comply with the requirements of the scheme rather than a punishment and it will be open to the Secretary of State to waive it if a person complies at any stage of the process.
A code of practice, to be approved by Parliament, will set out the circumstances in which a penalty should be applied and how the level of the penalty should be fixed. An initial draft of this Code has been prepared and is available on the website www.ips.gov.uk.
An initial estimate of £584 million as the annual running costs of issuing identity cards and passports has already been published. Under Section 37 of the Identity Cards Act 2006, further reports of the estimate of the public expenditure likely to be incurred on the National Identity Scheme for the next 10 years will be published in September 2006 and every 6 months thereafter.
With regards to your concerns over Police Mergers, the Home Office recognise the level of feeling in your communities, however, it is important that we all get this right. I take this opportunity to remind you of the very important reasons for why we are taking these necessary steps. Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary’s (HMIC), an expert professional body, which is both independent of the Home Office and the Police Service, reported to Ministers that the current police structure is not fit for purpose and in the interest of efficiency and effective policing it should change. It also recommended that the most effective way of dealing with the issues it identified is to develop strategic forces that had the required capacity and capability to deal with level 2 crime, such as tackling major crime and organised criminal networks, whilst at the same time preserving achievements made at a neighbourhood level. It would be irresponsible of the Government not to act in the face of such a stark finding. Reform is needed in order to create a police service that is fit to tackle the ever evolving complexities of 21st century crime. 

The Home Office recognises the performance levels of West Mercia Police Force in dealing with volume crime. However, it is clear from HMIC’s assessments that they do not currently meet the required standards in providing protective services. The main reason for this is that the force (along with the vast majority of forces across England and Wales) simply are not large enough and therefore do not possess the capacity, capability and resilience to provide protective services to the national standards. In order to achieve this and thereby bring the greatest benefit to the communities it serves the Home Secretary announced his intention to initiate amalgamation between West Mercia and the other forces in the West Midlands area. I hope this reassures you that this reform is in no way about regionalisation but about improving the standards of policing across England and Wales. This is further reflected by the fact in some regions, for example, in the North West the Home Secretary has announced his intention for the development of three Strategic Forces. I would also like to take this opportunity to point out that the European Commission defines the British Regions along the local government office boundaries as requested to them by the UK Government. There is a need for strategic forces to be developed with in the boundaries of local government office boundaries in the interest of maintaining co-terminosity.  

I would also like to assure you that restructuring will have a minimal impact upon local policing as the Basic Command Unit structure will be preserved and local policing will continue to be provided according to the needs and concerns of local communities. Indeed the development of strategic forces will support local policing as there will be a lesser need to abstract resources from a local level to deal with a major crimes or incidents. 

I am grateful for the time you have taken to write in, and hope that you find this information useful.
Yours faithfully,

Signed on behalf of the Identity and Passport Service
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